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The Baker Building is the most imposing commercial building of its era (c. 1884) to 
have survived in Dover and serves as a pivotal landmark on Blackwell Street, Dover T s- 

main street. Standing three stories tall with a dominating four story corner tower, this 
brick structure with iron framing had commercial spaces on the first floor, office 
spaces on the second, and the Baker Opera House on the third. Polychrome mortar 
accents the building's bays and decoratively layed brick and stone detailing adorns 
its Eclectic Design.

Sitting on a corner lot, the Baker Building is rectangular in plan, three bays wide on 
Blackwell Street and nine bays deep (originally eleven) on Warren Street. The 
structure stands three stories tall with an imposing tower rising an additional story 
in the NW corner, breaking through the console bracketed roof cornice. Oculi appear 
on three sides of the tower between the third and fourth levels. The pyramidal tower 
roof has a wooden pediment inset on each side. Square panels beneath may have held 
clock faces. Chimneys were once located behind the tower along the Warren Street 
facade.

The exterior wall fabric is red brick laid up in common bond with red and white 
mortar. Red mortared brick horizontal and vertical bands articulate the second and 
third stories forming slightly unevenly spaced bays of single and paired windows, 
decorative or imbricated spandrels and white mortared brick walls. 1/1 trabeated sash 
windows with segmentally arched or round arched heads are throughout. Lintels, sills, 
and keystones are rock-faced granite. "Baker Building" appears in granite in relief 
on the Blackwell Street facade.

The ground floor panelled pilasters are cast iron supporting a cast iron cornice. 
Wood panels painted like a quaint storefront facade cover the first level fire- 
damaged drug store entrance on Blackwell Street. On Warren Street one bay is infilled 
with brick, as it always has been, and three bays retain plate glass shop fronts 
dating from a late 19th or early 20th century alteration.

A fire on January 1, 1969, destroyed Whites Drug Store on the first level of the 
Blackwell Street facade. The fire rose up the eastern stairwell charring some rooms 
on the upper levels. Tin ceilings at the first level prevented serious fire damage 
above. Original cast iron columns set on brick piers and new steel beams temporarily 
brace the structure in this section. Vacant commercial and office spaces make up the 
other areas on the first and second levels. The top level at the rear is the Baker 
Opera House Auditorium. The stage is only a raised platform in a large open room. 
Windows light the space on the Warren Street side and a large tin medallion decorates 
the center of this, the largest tin ceiling in the county. Walls throughout the 
interior are in need of repair, but details, framing and hardwood floors remain 
intact.
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7. DESCRIPTION (Continued)

There have been few significant changes to the exterior of the Baker Building* Two 
bays to the rear of the building containing equipment and dressing rooms were removed 
in the late 1940's. This section may have been built separately, as a 1901 Sanborn 
map shows a different roof shape and a firewall between the two sections* The recon­ 
structed wall was decorated with a Mail Pouch sign that contributes to the character 
of the building. Two windows on the third floor of the Warren Street facade were 
reconstructed as doorways leading out to a fire escape which has since been removed. 
The finial on top of the tower has also been lost. In 1980, the building underwent 
exterior facade renovation. The tower roof was replaced, bricks sensitively cleaned 
and repointed, cornices were repaired, details painted, some windows reinstalled, and 
the false decorative storefront facade added to Whites. Plans are presently underway 
to totally restore the structure and renovate the interior for office and commercial 
spaces. Restoration of the Baker Building is hoped to encourage an overall downtown 
revival, and interest in its restoration has already received wide public and private 
support.
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The Baker Building, or Baker Opera House, is an example of social and architectural 
aspirations which late Victorian prosperity brought to Dover. As a gathering place 
for civic and recreational purposes and as a physical landmark, it has been an impor­ 
tant part of the town's central business district since it was built for William H. 
Baker, a local businessman and entrepenuer, c. 1884. It remained the center for 
performing arts in town for 25 years, contributing to Dover's longstanding claim as 
the show business capital of Morris County. Today, it is the most imposing commercial 
building of its era to have survived in Dover-and serves as a pivotal landmark on 
Blackwell Street.

Dover's position as a transportation hub and trans-shipment port resulted in a pro­ 
liferation of hotels, boarding houses, and places of popular entertainment in the mid 
19th century. It became the entertainment center of Morris County. Perhaps the most 
important and popular entertainment was provided by the Orchestra Halls, Opera Houses 
and Theaters that opened in downtown Dover. The earliest known Opera House was 
Moller's Opera House and Orchestra Hall, 16 North Sussex Street, built about 1860. 
Moller's operated unrivaled until 1884, when William H. Baker built the Baker Build­ 
ing, a commercial block and auditorium.

Baker's Opera House occupied the third floor of the building and provided a dramatic 
change in the type of entertainment offered to the citizens of Dover and Morris 
County. No longer were acts strictly of local origin. Acts were solicited from 
throughout the New York metropolitan area and, in time, the Opera House became a 
regular stop on the New York City theater circuit. After a regular stint on Broadway, 
shows came to Dover via the Morris and Essex Railroad. The cast members often stayed 
in the Park Hotel across the street from the Baker Building and the accompanying stage 
equipment costumes, and scenery were stored in portions of the building designed for 
such purposes. After a brief stay in Dover, shows continued on to their next stop on 
the circuit while new acts and shows were brought in.

No records have been discovered to provide a theatrical history of the Opera House, 
but scattered references give some idea of varied bill of fare. A history of St. 
John's Episcopal Church, Dover, for example, mentions that in 1890, the choir from St. 
Peter's Church, Morristown, performed the Messiah there. The Iron Era reported in 
1904, that "The Elite Comedy Company played in Baker Opera House on Saturday evening." 
A local resident recalls that about 1910 a circus performed in the third floor. 
Ticket stubs from the Opera House tell of such productions and lecturers as "The 
Bohemian Girl," "The Mikado," "Clara Louise Kellog," and "Prof. C. R. Crowell."
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8. SIGNIFICANCE (Continued)

It was not long before the Baker Opera House stood alone as the entertainment center 
of Dover. Its superior location and talent effectively eliminated whatever competi­ 
tion Holler Opera House and similar institutions could offer. Its physical and 
cultural prominence is further attested to by a turn of the century photograph which 
identifies the block upon which the Baker Building is located as the "Opera House 
Block."

Ironically enough, the demise of the Baker Opera House as an entertainment mecca was 
largely the result of its success. Baker's involvement in the entertainment business 
grew to such a degree that his original Opera House became both too small and inade­ 
quate for the type of productions often staged there. By 1906, Baker's ambition 
resulted in the construction of the Baker Theater, 39 West Blackwell Street. The new 
theater had the largest seating capacity of any auditorium in Morris County, a 
distinction it still retains, and was more adapted to stage productions and the 
presentation of motion pictures.

Even after William H. Baker opened his modern Baker Theater, the third floor audito­ 
rium of his original building remained the scene of meetings, banquets, community and 
fraternal functions. It was also the birthplace of the Dover Trust Company, now the 
United Jersey Bank, located across the street,and was the home of Whites Drug Store, 
another local institution of longstanding.

In addition to its historical significance, the Baker Opera House serves as a pivotal 
building on Blackwell Street. It is easily the most imposing commercial building of 
its era to have survived. Its prominent tower and imposing west facade are familiar 
sighting points for local shoppers and help to tie into a cohesive streetscape the 
other architectural elements of Blackwell Street. The community's vested interest in 
preserving this structure is evidenced by the recent restoration of the exterior and 
the plans presently underway to renovate the interior spaces, making them 
viable working spaces in the downtown area.
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